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The "Leopold," a splendid Tuscan steamer plying between Marseilles
and Naples, had just doubled Procida Point. The passengers, cured of
their sea-sickness by the sight of land, most efficacious of all
remedies, were all out on deck. On the part reserved for the
first-class passengers, stood a number of Englishmen endeavoring to
get away as far as possible from each other and to trace around
themselves a circle none might venture to enter. Their splenetic
faces were carefully shaven, their cravats had not a wrinkle, their
shirt collars, white and stiff, looked like triangles of Bristol
board, their hands were protected by brand-new Suede gloves, and
their new boots shone with Lord Elliot's blacking. They looked as if
they had just emerged from one of the compartments of their
dressing-cases, for in their correct get-up there were visible none
of the little disorders of dress which are the usual consequences of
travel.

There were noblemen, members of Parliament, city merchants,
tailors from Regent Street, and cutlers from Sheffield, all proper,
grave, motionless, and bored. Nor were ladies wanting, for
Englishwomen are not sedentary like the women of other lands, and the
smallest pretext suffices to justify their leaving their island. By
the side of the great ladies and of the wives of commoners, somewhat
ripe beauties, with blotchy faces, bloomed, their faces half
concealed by their blue veils, maidens with complexions of milk and
roses, with shimmering golden tresses, and long white teeth,
recalling the favourite types of "Keepsakes," and proving that
english engravings are not so untrue to life as if often said. These
lovely creatures repeated, each in turn, with the most delightful
British accent, the obligatory "Vedi Napoli e poi mori;" perused
their Murray or wrote down their impressions of travel upon their
note-books, without paying the least attention to the glances of a
number of would-be Don Juans from Paris who roamed about in their
vicinity, while the angry mammas grumbled about French
impropriety.

On the edge of the aristocratic quater-deck, strolled, while
smoking their cigars, three or four young fellows whose straw or felt
hats, sack-coats with huge horn buttons, and duck trousers, made it
easy to recognise as artists, a fact confirmed by the mustaches a la
Rubens, or cropped short a la Paolo Veronese. Inspired by very
different motives they also were tying, like the dandies, to catch a
glimpse of the beauties whom their lack of wealth forbade their
approaching more closely, and these efforts somewhat interfered with
their enjoyment of the magnificent panorama outspread before
them.

In the bows of the vessel, leaning against the bulwarks or seated
on coils of rope, were grouped the third-class passengers, engaged in
consuming the provisions uneaten on account of the sea-sickness, and
casting not one glance upon the finest view in the world, for the
feeling of nature is the privilege of cultivated minds which are not
absorbed wholly by the material needs of life.

The weather was fine; the blue waves rolled broadly on with scarce
power enough to efface the ship's wake. The smoke from the funnel,
forming clouds in the glorious heavens, blew away softly in cottony
flakes, and the paddle-wheels, revolving in an iridescent diamond
spray, churned the water with joyous activity as if aware of the
proximity of the harbour.

Already the purple lines of hills that, from Posilipo to Vesuvius,
encircle the wondrous gulf at the upper end of which Naples lies like
a sea-nymph resting and drying herself after her bath, were becoming
more distinct and stood out more plainly against the brilliant azure
of the heavens. Already a few white spots, showing on the darker
background of the land, indicated the presence of towns scattered
along the countryside. The sails of the homeward-bound fishing-boats
slipped along the smooth blue waters like swans' feathers blown by
the breeze, and spoke of human activity upon the majestic solitude of
the sea.

Very soon the Castle of Saint-Elmo and the Convent di San Martino
came out distinctly on the crest of the mountain on which stands
Naples, showing about the domes of the churches, the terraces of the
hotels, the fronts of the palaces, and the verdure of the gardens,
that were yet but faintly visible through a luminous haze. Then the
Castello dell' Ovo, squatting on its foam-flecked reef, seemed to
approach the steamer, and the pier with its lighthouse drew near like
an arm holding a torch.

At the end of the bay, Vesuvius, now nearer, changed its blue
tints, due to distance, for more vigorous and solid tones; its sides
were seen to be furrowed with gullies and streams of lava grown cold,
and from it truncated cone, as from the holes of a perfume-burner,
plainly issued little jets of white smoke that wavered in the
wind.

Chiatamone, Pizzo Falcone, the hotel-bordered quay of santa Lucia,
the Palazzo Nuovo, flanked with its balconied towers, the Arsenal,
and ships of all nations, mingling their masts and spars like the
trees of a leafless wood, were plainly to be seen, when there emerged
from a cabin a passenger who hand not shown up once during the whole
trip, either because sea-sickness had kept him in confinement, or
because his reserve prevented his mingling with his
fellow-travellers, or again because the prospect, new to most of
them, had long been a familiar sight to him and had ceased to excite
his interest.

He was a young fellow of twenty-six, to twenty-eight years. At
least such was the age one felt tempted to give him at the first
glance, though when he was examined attentively he seemed to be
either younger or older, than that, so curiously mingled were
weariness and youthfulness upon his enigmatical countenance. His
hair, of that dark fairness called auburn by the English, shone in
the sunlight with coppery, metallic sheen, and in the shade seemed
almost black. His profile was clear cut, his brow would have called
forth the admiration of a phrenologist, thanks to its protuberances,
his nose was nobly aquiline, his lips well formed, and his chin had
that powerful roundness that recalls the medals of antiquity. Yet,
these various features, individually handsome, did not form an
agreeable whole. They lacked the mysterious harmony that softens
contours and makes them melt one into another. There is a legend of
an Italian painter who, seeking to represent the rebellious
archangel, composed a face of dissiimilar beauties and thus attained
an effect of terror far beyond what is possible by the use of horns,
arched eyebrows, and unholy grin. The stranger's face produced a
similar impression. His eyes, in particular, were extraordinary. The
black lashes that edged them contrasted with the pale gray colour of
the pupils and the auburn shade of hair; the thinness of the nose
caused them to look nearer each other than allowed by the rules of
drawing, and as for their expression it was quite undefinable. When
the young man's gaze did not consciously rest upon anything, it was
moist with vague melancholy and soft tenderness, but if he looked at
any one or anything, his brows bent, and formed a perpendicular
wrinkle on this forehead; the pupils lost their gray colour and
turned green, spotted with black spots and striated with yellow
lines; his glance then flashed sharply, almost painfully, after which
he would resume his former placidity, and from a Mephistophelian
individual turn into a young man of the world--member of the Jockey
club, if you like--on his way to spend the season in Naples, and glad
to step on a lava floor less mobile than the "Leopold's" deck.

His dress was elegant and did not draw the eye by any striking
details, He wore a dark blue frock coat, a black cravat with polka
dots, which was tied in a way that avoided both carelessness and over
carefulness; a waistcoat of the same pattern as the tie, a pair of
light gray trousers, and neat boots. His gold watch chain was of the
plainest pattern, and the cord of his eye-glasses was of silk,
tressed flat. In his well-gloved hand he carried a slender cane, made
of a twisted vine-stem, mounted in sliver.

He took a few steps along the deck, his glance wandering idly over
the shore, now drawing closer, and on which one could see the
carriages driving along, the people crowding and the collecting of
those groups of idlers to whom the arrival of a stage-coach or a
steamer is an ever interesting and ever novel sight, even though they
have gazed upon it a thousand times.

Already a flotilla of boats and other craft was starting for the
quay, with the intention of boarding the "Leopold." They bore
waiters, guides, facchini and other assorted samples of the rabble
which is accustomed to look upon strangers as its natural prey. The
various craft were rowing hard in order to be the first to reach the
ship, and, as usual, the crews were exchanging insults in a loud tone
of voice fit to terrify people unused to the manners and customs of
the lower classes in Naples.

The auburn haired young man had, in order to grasp more readily
the details of the prospect unrolled before him, put on his
eye-glasses, but his attention, distracted from the sublime prospect
of the bay by the concert of yells that rose from the flotilla, was
drawn to the boats. No doubt he was annoyed at the noise, for his
brows bent, the wrinkle on his brow became marked, and his gray eyes
turned yellowish.

An unexpected billow, running in from sea, with a fringe of foam
on its crest, passed under the steamer which it raised and let fall
again heavily, broke on the quay in blinding spray, wetted the
promenaders surprised by the suddenness of the douche, and with its
backwash dashed the boats together so roughly that a number of
facchini fell overboard. The accident had no serious consequences,
for the rascals swam like fishes or marine deities, and reappeared a
few seconds later, with the salt water running out of their mouths
and their ears, their hair plastered against their temples, and
assuredly as much astonished at the unexpected dive as was
Telemachus, the son of Ulysses, when Minerva, under the guise of the
sage Mentor, threw him into the sea from the top of a rock in order
to withdraw him from the love of Eucharis.

At a respectful distance behind the strange traveler, there stood
by a pile of trunks a small groom, a sort of old man of fifteen, a
liveried gnome, who looked like one of the dwarfs whom the Chinese
patiently bring up in porcelain jars to prevent their growing. His
flat face, on which the nose scarcely showed, seemed to have been
compressed in earliest childhood, and his protruding eyes had the
sweetness of look which certain naturalists attribute to the toad's
eye. Neither his chest nor his back was deformed, and though one
would in vain have looked for a hump on him, he gave the impression
of being a hunchback. In a word, he was a very proper groom, who
might have ridden at Ascot or Chantilly without first going into
training; his queer looks would have determined any gentleman-rider
to engage him on the spot. He was repulsive, but irreproachable in
his own way, like his master.

The passengers landed, and, with their luggage, fell a prey to the
porters after the latter had exchanged insults that were more than
Homeric, and proceeded to the various hotels with which Naples is
abundantly provided.

The traveler with the eye-glasses and his groom went to the Hotel
de Rome, followed by a numerous company of robust facchini who
pretended to groan and sweat under the burden of a hat-box or a small
parcel, guilelessly expecting a heavy tip, which four or five of
their comrades, who exhibited muscles as powerful as those of the
"Hercules" so much admired in the Studj, pushed a handcart on which
had been placed two trunks of moderate size and equally moderate
weight.

When the hotel was reached and the padron di casa had shown the
newcomer to his apartment, the porters, although they had received
about three times their legal fare, indulged in the most frantic
gesticulations and in speeches in which supplications and threats
were mingled in the most comical fashion, all shouting at one and the
same time with terrific volubility, claiming additional pay and
swearing by all that was holy that they had not been sufficiently
rewarded for their exertions. Paddy, who had to face them alone,--for
his master, unheeding the noise, had already gone upstairs--looked
like a monkey surrounded by a pack of hounds. In order to still the
tumult, he attempted to harangue in his mother tongue, that is, in
English, but his speech proved unacceptable. Then, closing his fists
and placing his arms breast high, he assumed, to the great hilarity
of the facchini, a very correct boxing attitude, and with a blow
straight from the shoulder, worthy of Adams or Tom Cribb, he landed
on the breadbasket of the biggest fellow in the crowd, and sent him
flying heels over head on the lava pavement.

This exploit put the rabble to flight; the hulking fellow picked
himself up with difficulty, feeling very sore, and, without seeking
to have his revenge on Paddy, went off with endless contortions,
rubbing with his hand the blue-black mark that was already showing on
his skin, and convinced that a devil must be hiddn under the jacket
of the monkey-like groom, who looked as if he were fit to ride
nothing bigger than a dog and as if a breath of wind would blow him
away.

The stranger, having summoned the padron di casa, asked him if any
letters had come for Mr. Paul d'Aspremont. The hotel-keeper replied
that a letter so addressed had been lying for a week in the
letter-rack, and he hastened to fetch the epistle. The letter,
enclosed in a thick envelope of blue cream laid paper, and sealed
with aventurine sealing-wax, was addressed in a sloping, angular hand
with cursive strokes, denoting a high aristocratic education, and
common, too uniformly perhaps, to English young ladies of good
family.

The contents of the note, which Mr. d'Aspremont opened with an
eagerness due apparently to something more than mere curiously, were
as follows:---

"Dear Mr. Paul,--We reached Naples two months ago, travelling by
short stages. Uncle complained bitterly of the heat, the mosquitoes,
the wine, the butter, the beds. He swore he must have been crazy to
leave his comfortable home near London, to travel on dusty roads
lined with wretched inns, in which no decent English dog would
consent to pass the night; but, for all his grumbling, he accompanied
me and I could have taken him to the world's end. He is none the
worse for his trip, and I am a great deal better. We have settled
down on the sea-shore, in a whitewashed house hidden in a sort of
virgin forest of orange, lime, myrtle, and rose laurel trees, and
other exotic plants. From our terrace we have a wonderful view, and
every afternoon you will find there a cup of tea or a glass of
lemonade, whichever you may prefer. Uncle, whom you have fascinated,
I know not how, will be delighted to see you again; and need I add
that I shall not be sorry to do so either, although you did cut my
fingers with you ring when you bade us good-bye on the pier at
Folkstone?

"Alicia W."
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Paul d'Aspremont, after he had dined in his room called for a
carriage. There are always plenty of them round the large hotels on
the look-out for travellers, so that his wish was at once gratified.
By the side of Neapolitan cab horse, Rosinante itself would seem in
excellent condition; their skinny heads, their ribs showing like the
hoops of a barrel, their protruding backbones, always raw, seem to
implore as a kindness the knacker's knife, for the careless
Southerner deems it a piece of needless attention to feed animals.
The harness, usually broken, is mended with bits of cord, and when
the coachman has gathered up his reins and calls on his horses to
start, one feels sure that the horses will vanish into thin air and
the vehicle disappear in smoke, after the manner of Cinderella's
carriage when she returned from the ball after midnight, contrary to
the fairy's orders. But it is not so; the poor brutes stiffen their
limbs, and after a few struggles, start on a gallop which they keep
up steadily. The coach man inspires them with his own ardour, and the
lash of his whip brings out the last spark of life concealed within
their skeleton frames. They prance, throw their heads up and down,
try to look spirited, open their eyes and their nostrils, and go at a
pace that the fastest English trotters could not equal. To what this
phenomenon is due, and what is the mysterious power than enables dead
animals to gallop at full speed, I cannot explain, but the fact is
patent that this miracle is of daily occurrence in Naples and that no
one is in the least surprised at it.

Mr. Paul d'Aspremont's carriage was flying through the dense
crowd, shaving the citron-wreathed acquajoli shops, the open-air
stalls of vendors of stews and macaroni, the fishmongers' stalls, and
the heaps of water-melons ranged on the highway like piles of
cannonballs in an artillery park. Scarcely did the lazzaroni, lying
along the walls wrapped up in their mantles, deign to draw their legs
out of the way of the equipages. From time to time a corricolo, with
its great scarlet wheels, dashed past bearing a crowd of monks,
nurses, facchini, and ragamuffins, and scraping the wheels of
d'Aspremont's carriage in the mist of a cloud of dust and noise.
Corricoli are now proscribed, and it is forbidden to build any new
ones, but it is permitted to put a new body on an old pair of wheels,
or to fit new wheels to an old body, an ingenious method which will
enable these quaint vehicles to last a long time yet, to the great
delight of amateurs of local colour.

Our traveller, however, paid but scant attention to the animated
and picturesque sights that would certainly have attracted any
tourist who had not found awaiting him at the Hotel de rome a note
addressed to him and signed "Alicia W." He looked with inattentive
gaze at the blue, limpid sea, on which could be made out, in a
brilliant light, and coloured by distance with amethyst and sapphire
tints, the lovely isles scattered in the fan shape at the entrance of
the bay: Capri, Ischia, Nisida, Procida, the harmonious names of
which resound like Greek dactyls. But his soul was not there; it was
flying away in the direction of Sorrento, towards the little white
house nestling in the greenery, and spoken of by Alicia in her
note.
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